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During his 14‑year tenure as UNICEF's Deputy Executive Director for Programmes, Richard Jolly served as Jim Grant's closest and most trusted lieutenant.  So closely did they work together, that it is difficult to say where one's contribution left off and the other's began.  Certainly, the two of them constituted the core of a leadership team that transformed UNICEF from an essentially child‑welfare‑oriented agency into a serious development organization with global impact, influence and prestige.


Richard Jolly provided leadership where, in UNICEF's case, it counts most ‑‑ at the level of Country Programmes, the backbone of what this organization is all about.  He oversaw a major expansion of Country Programmes and a tripling of the organization's programme budget.  Together with Jim Grant, in the early 1980s, he helped launch the Child Survival and Development Revolution, which has saved many millions of lives through innovative low‑cost/high‑impact interventions, goal‑setting and social mobilization techniques.


Drawing on his solid academic background and experience as a world‑class economist, Richard built intellectual and theoretical foundations beneath Jim Grant's vision.  Unlike many academics and economists, however, he always kept the human dimension at the centre of his thinking and practice.  He insisted that the best way to measure progress is through monitoring the situation of children.  In the mid‑1980s, he led in the promotion of a human‑centred alternative to mainstream economic development which he entitled Adjustment (and  later, Development) with a Human Face.  He challenged the donor community with constructive proposals for Third World debt relief and funding basic social services (the 20/20 Initiative).


Richard has always been passionate about the United Nations ‑‑ especially the "We the Peoples" part.  His many proposals for UN reform, dating back over a decade, emphasize global cooperation but are aimed at empowering people at the grassroots.  He stressed inter‑agency cooperation in every aspect of our work and served on, and chaired, a number of key UN‑system coordinating bodies.  A real internationalist, he stressed the importance of placing top priority on assisting the Least Developed Countries, and on sub‑Saharan Africa as the priority among priorities.


Richard Jolly has been a most articulate and effective spokesman for UNICEF and for equity in development, and that is why it is so fitting that he should now take responsibility for UNDP's pioneering work in human development, and particularly, the Human Development Report.  May his passion for inter‑agency cooperation, for children and people continue to inspire the entire system.  It would not surprise us in the least if tomorrow we start hearing about a proposal from across the street for "Economic Globalization with a Human Face".  For our part, we thank Richard for his very human face ‑‑ and soul ‑‑  and look forward to continuing to work closely with him in his new capacity.

